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For our sec-
ond internship
meeting, we 
had the pleasure 

of listening to a panel discussion 
with Deb Ellenberg (chief hearing 
examiner), Bobby Tucker (Public 
Service Taxation director), Joe Face 
(commissioner of Financial Institu-
tions), and Shane Ayers (deputy di-
rector of Utility & Railroad Safety). I 
found it surprising to learn about the 
complex professional paths of each 
of these participants leading to their 
current positions at the State Cor-
poration Commission (SCC) since 
they are so well-established in their 
careers, it was hard to imagine that 
they once worked in entry-level posi-
tions. Whether it was the exuberance 
in their voice talking about their job 
or their many years with the SCC (a 
collective 106 years), these division 
leaders displayed passion for their 
public service careers. 

First to speak was Deb Ellenberg, 
who told us that when she fi rst ar-
rived in Richmond from the Mid-
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up their internships with a piz-
za party with their managers.
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west, her real estate agent arranged 
a lunch meeting with Russell Cun-
ningham, the SCC’s chief hearing 
examiner at the time. Deb was hired 
as an entry-level attorney in the 
SCC’s Offi ce of General Counsel, left 
to work in private practice, and then 
returned to the SCC as deputy general 
counsel. She reiterated the importance 
of never burning bridges behind you. 
“I left the Commission in good stand-
ing and was able to come back three 
years later into a position I might not 
have been able to achieve if I had not 
left,” she said. 

Next, Bobby Tucker spoke. After 
graduating from Virginia Common-
wealth University with a business 
management degree, he was hired at 
the SCC as a utility appraisal trainee. 
Bobby emphasized that we should 
never feel like a job is below us. 
“Nothing is too menial. Always pitch 
in and help out. Work hard and things 
will come your way,” he said. 

Joe Face had a similar message 
when he said, “If you’re not willing to 
do the small things well, you won’t be 

given the opportunity to do the big 
things.” Joe started working at the 
SCC in 1979, and by 1997, he had 
gained the position of commissioner 
of fi nancial institutions. It sounded 
like his job keeps him on his toes, 
because he said that he would come 
into work with an idea of how the 
day was going to go, just for it to be 
put on the back burner when another 
impending issue presented itself that 
morning. 

Shane Ayers spoke last. After 
working in construction and as a 
utility locator, he came to the SCC. 
“I wanted to make a difference, 
something I could never do in con-
struction. I wanted to pass along to 
my kids that I was a part of some-
thing greater than myself. The SCC 
gave me that opportunity,” he said. 
He was so committed to that ideal, 
and the SCC’s public safety mission, 
that upon arrival, he accepted a pay 
cut. “If you fi nd something you truly 
love, you’ll never work another day 
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Greg Chew, a chief insurance 
market examiner with the Property 
and Casualty Division of the Bureau 
of Insurance (BOI), recently earned 
the Certifi ed Financial Examiner 
designation, which is awarded by 
the Society of Financial Examiners.

Robin Hall, manager of examina-
tions with the Bureau of Financial 
Institutions (BFI), recently gradu-
ated from the Graduate School of 
Banking at Colorado. This program, 
sponsored in part by the Confer-
ence of State Bank Supervisors, is 
held on the campus of the Univer-
sity of Colorado in Boulder. Since 
1950, this three-year program has 
educated more than 8,000 bankers, 
regulators and other members of the 
fi nancial services industry.

Daniel Tucker, a principal fi nan-
cial institutions analyst with BFI, 
recently graduated from the Virginia 
Bankers School of Bank Manage-
ment. This three-year program is 

Hats off to . . .
sponsored by the Virginia Banker’s 
Association and is held on the Uni-
versity of Virginia campus.

Andrea Macgill of the Offi ce 
of General Counsel (OGC) has 
been awarded a full scholarship to 
attend the Center for Public Utili-
ties/New Mexico State University 
training program on The Basics, 
Practical Regulatory Training – 
Natural Gas. Andrea is the fi rst 
OGC recipient of this scholarship, 
which was awarded by the Nation-
al Association of Regulatory Util-
ity Commissioners’ Subcommittee 
on Education and Research. 

The program will be held Octo-
ber 10-14 in Albuquerque and will 
focus on natural gas local distri-
bution companies and the basics 
of industry technology, industry 
structure and regulation, revenue 
requirements, cost allocation, rate 
design, rate case procedures, and 
key issues facing gas utilities and 
state public utility commissions. 

Emma C. Dunn, 70, of Dunnsville, 
died on July 24, 2016, following a 
long illness. 

She was employed by the Com-
monwealth of Virginia for almost 
50 years, including more than 26 
years with the Bureau of Insurance. 
She began working for the Virginia 
Department of Accounts in 1966 and 
soon after, joined the Department 
of Professional and Occupational 
Regulation in its Real Estate Com-
mission’s data processing section. She 
joined BOI in 1988 as a senior offi ce 
technician in the Agents Investigation 
Section. She later transferred to BOI’s 
Administrative Tax Unit, where she 
worked as a principal offi ce techni-
cian before resigning in 2015.  

A funeral was held on July 28, 
2016, at Rappahannock Christian 
Church in Dunnsville. Burial fol-
lowed in the church cemetery. In lieu 
of fl owers, memorial contributions 
may be made to Riverside Tappahan-
nock Hospice, 289 Hospital Road, 
Tappahannock, VA  22560, or to your 
favorite charity.

Charles R. “Charlie” Buchanan, 
91, of Forest, Virginia, died on Au-
gust 2, 2016. 

The Halifax County native and 
veteran of World War II joined the 
SCC’s former Motor Carrier Division 
in 1962 and retired in 1990 as a motor 
carrier area supervisor investigator. 

A funeral was held on August 6, 
2016, at Fort Hill United Methodist 
Church in Lynchburg. Burial fol-
lowed in Fort Hill Memorial Park. 
Memorial contributions may be made 
to Fort Hill United Methodist Church, 
106 Oakridge Boulevard, Lynchburg, 
VA 24502 or Senior Independence 
Hospice, 3311 Old Forest Road, Suite 
201-202, Lynchburg, VA 24501. 

In memoriam
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in your life,” he said. 
Similar qualities that Deb, Bobby, 

Joe, and Shane look for when hir-
ing new employees were echoed 
throughout the panel, such as com-
munication skills, honesty, dedica-
tion and the ability to work well with 
others. Since everyone mentioned 
strong writing skills as a quality they 
look for when hiring, and I’m a tech-
nical communication major studying 
to be a technical writer, I asked how 
they would describe strong writing. 
As a group, they agreed that gram-

mar, organization and clarity were 
skill sets they looked for (something 
I’ll have to keep in mind!). They also 
emphasized that we should assure 
that email messages are written with 
the same care before the “send” but-
ton is pushed.

Speaking on behalf of all the 
interns, we appreciate that Deb, Bob-
by, Joe, and Shane met with us and 
we will remember the qualities they 
look for in new employees when we 
enter the job market! 




